












































 

Office of Undergraduate Studies 
University of Utah 

195 S Central Campus Dr 
Salt Lake City, UT 84112-0511 

(801) 581-3811 
FAX  (801) 585-3581 

 
February 8, 2017 
 
AVP Ann Darling 
Undergraduate Council 
Undergraduate Studies 
Salt Lake City, Utah 84112 
 
Dear Dr. Darling: 
 
I am writing to express my strong support for the R401-5 submission for the Ensign 
College of Public Health (ECOPH) in Kpong, Ghana, a fully operational, independent 
donor-supported academic institution mentored by the Kwame Nkrumah University of 
Science and Technology (KNUST) in Kumasi, Ghana in formal partnership with the 
University of Utah.  I have been informed and involved in discussions about the Ensign 
College for the past couple of years and believe it provides a significant opportunity for 
the University of Utah, its students and faculty.   
 
During the past four years, the University has strengthened its outreach and engagement 
into global environments with the University of Utah extended Asia Campus in Songdo, 
Republic of Korea (2014).  The Public Health degree within the School of Medicine was 
first offered in Korea not long afterwards.  The Ensign College of Public Health will 
expand this graduate programming in Public Health in West Africa.  As is true as 
Songdo, faculty will be approved and vetted through the same processes on main campus 
and admitted students will have met the same standards as students at the University of 
Utah in Salt Lake City.   
 
Public Health is a growing field both in the United States and throughout the world.  
Interest among both undergraduates and graduates is demonstrated in the significant 
number of students who travel abroad in such programs as the Honors Global Scholars 
and the numerous programs in Health Sciences that make it possible for students to have 
both an excellent graduate education at a major Research 1 institution and to have 
significant field work as a core component.  I believe the potential for the Ensign College 
of Public Health to expand on what is possible for our students is immense and I fully 
support this proposal. 
 
Best regards, 
 
Martha Bradley-Evans 
Senior Associate Vice President of Academic Affairs 
Dean of Undergraduate Studies 

 



 

 
 
February 13, 2017 
 
 
 
Stephen C. Alder, PhD 
Professor and Chief 
Division of Public Health 
Department of Family and Preventive Medicine 
 
Dear Dr. Alder: 
 
I write to support the R401-5 submission for the Master of Public Health extension to the Ensign College 
MPH program in Ghana. While furthering the mission of the Division of Public Health and the University 
of Utah School of Medicine, this extension significantly advances the mission of the entire University of 
Utah and the State of Utah. 
 
A relatively short time ago, the University of Utah wisely recognized that it had to reach beyond the 
boundaries of the State of Utah, the Intermountain West, and the United States—that it had to move from 
being a comprehensive regional university to a global university—in order to meet the needs of its 
students, faculty, and the State of Utah. Going global requires actions and commitments to places outside 
the United States. It requires physical presence in strategic locations. Along with the University’s bold 
move in South Korea, it is time for the University to plant another flag in another part of the world. 
 
A strong affiliation with the Ensign College in Ghana will extend opportunities for our students and 
faculty and, importantly, it will strongly and clearly plant the University’s flag in Africa, signaling that 
the University’s reach now includes the vibrant, complex, and important continent of Africa. This 
affiliation will clearly indicate that the University is serious about going global and that it is taking a 
significant next step on that journey. 
 
Faced with unprecedented challenges, higher education is undergoing a tremendous sorting process in 
which some institutions progress and others decline. As illustrated by a nationwide decline in taxpayer 
financial support for public institutions, pressures are mounting on universities to explore new models and 
pursue new opportunities. Standing still is now going backward. It is nothing short of amazing—and at 
times a little frightening—how some institutions are boldly jumping from relative obscurity to 
international prominence while other venerable institutions are fading. A key difference is the speed and 
distance at which the institutions are reaching beyond their traditional walls. 
 
The University took a major step forward when it joined the Pac-12. The University took another major 
step beyond its traditional confines when it planted a flag in South Korea. And, now, the University can 
take a big third step forward on the globalization pathway by anchoring efforts to the Ensign Campus in 
Ghana. 
 
Along with providing a base of operations in a different geographical region than Salt Lake City and 
South Korea, the Ghana affiliation provides a significantly different opportunity. Salt Lake City and 
Incheon, South Korea are very advanced, developed locales. Kpong, Ghana, is an impoverished part of 



the developing world. As such, the University, its students and faculty, and the people of Utah, will have 
tremendous opportunities to build a platform on which opportunities of all types—teaching, learning, 
research, business—can be incubated and grow. 
 
For these reasons, I enthusiastically support the Division of Public Health’s R401-5 submission. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Stephen H. Urquhart 
Global Ambassador 



 

 

 

 
 
 
 
February 8, 2017 
 
 
Utah System of Higher Education 
Undergraduate Council 
 
 
To whom it may concern, 
 
RE: University of Utah MPH Program in Ghana 
 
This letter is in support of the University of Utah Master of Public Health (MPH) Extension 
Program at the Ensign College of Public Health (ECOPH) in Kpong, Ghana. The University of 
Utah has strong connections in Ghana and this expansion will further strengthen these ties. 
Further, the expansion has the potential to increase existing health science learning abroad and 
fellowship programs available to University of Utah students.  
 
The expansion builds upon the increasing global programming initiated by the University of 
Utah Asia Campus in Songdo, Republic of Korea, and is aligned with the University’s Global 
Blueprint for Action. The mission of global research and teaching will be promoted, with 
increased opportunities for collaborations and partnerships, as well as opportunities for faculty in 
research and teaching.  
Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions.  
 
Regards, 
 

 
 
Juan Carlos Negrette 
Director, Global Health-Health Sciences 
University of Utah  



 
 

The University of Utah 
School of Medicine 
30 North 1900 East, Room 1C135 
Salt Lake City, Utah, U.S.A., 84132 
Phone: 801-585-9573 
Email: ty.dickerson@hsc.utah.edu 

February 13, 2017 
Re: R401-5 Support – University of Utah MPH Program in Ghana 
 
 
 
To the Undergraduate Council, 
 
I am writing to enthusiastically support the R401-5 application for the development of the University of 
Utah Master Degree in Public Health Extended Program at the Ensign College of Public health (ECOPH) 
in Kpong, Ghana. 
 
In July 2016, I was fortunate enough to visit the ECOPH and to interact with their students and faculty. 
This visit left a lasting positive impression on me. The faculty are clearly highly talented and dedicated to 
educating a new generation of African public health experts. My interactions with ECOPH students during 
a scientific poster session were equally inspiring.  The quality of student research theses and the enthusiasm 
of students for improving public health in West Africa and beyond were laudable.   
 
Similar to the successful establishment of the University of Utah Asia Campus in Songdo, Republic of 
Korea, the MPH Extended Program in Ghana will significantly enhance global heath learning and training 
opportunities for students from Africa, Utah and the Republic of Korea.  Additionally, extending our 
Global Health efforts to West Africa will further solidify the University of Utah’s reputation a leader in 
global engagement, education and research among PAC-12 institutions. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Ty Dickerson, M.D., M.P.H., F.A.A.P. 
Professor of Pediatrics - Pediatric Inpatient Medicine 
Assistant Dean - Global Health Education 
Adjunct Professor – Department of Family & Preventive Medicine 
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Campaign Settings

Access Type:Invited
Anonymous: Yes

Invitee Participation

Count % of Total Invitees

Total Invitees 29

Invitees Completed Questionnaire 20 69%

Invitees Not Completed Questionnaire 9 31%

Invitees Accessed Questionnaire 21 72%

Invitees Not Accessed Questionnaire 8 28%

Invitees Accessed But Not Completed Questionnaire 1 3%

Question #1: MPH extension to ECOPH

Name: MPH extension to ECOPH
Required: Yes
Type: Multiple Choice
Min Required Choices: 1
Max Allowable Choices:1

Invitees Answered Invitees (Completed Questionnaire) Invitees (All)

20 100% 69%

Choice Number Name Count
Invitees

(Answered Question)
Invitees

(Completed Questionnaire)
Invitees

(All)

1 Approve 18 90% 90% 62%

2 Disapprove 1 5% 5% 3%

3 Abstain 1 5% 5% 3%

4 Comments 0 0% 0% 0%

Avg. Choice Number: 1.15
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